CITY COUNCIL
TUESDAY 28 APRIL 2009 AT 6.45 PM
PRESENT:

The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Geddes), Councillors Allison, Atkinson, Bainbridge, Bell, Bloxham, Boaden, Mrs Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Cape, 
Mrs Clarke, Clarke (M), Collier, Devlin, Earp, Ellis, Farmer (C), Mrs Farmer, Farmer (P), Mrs Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Harid, Knapton, Layden, Lishman, Mrs Luckley, Mrs Mallinson, Mallinson (J), McDevitt, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Ms Patrick, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Robson, Mrs Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward, Stevenson, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Tootle, Mrs Vasey, Mrs Warwick, Watson, Weber, Weedall and Wilson.

C.59/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Hendry, Quilter and Tweedie.
C.60/09
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting of the City Council held on 3 March 2009 were received and signed as a true record of the meeting.
C.61/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillor Tootle declared a personal interest under the Council’s Code of Conduct in any items of business relating to housing.  He indicated that his interest was in respect of his employment.
C.62/09
ANNOUNCEMENTS
(a)
The Mayor
(i)
The Mayor welcomed Mrs Thornley, the High Sheriff, to the meeting of the City Council.

(ii)
The Mayor reported that Councillor Weedall had now completed forty two years service as a Member of the City Council.  Members applauded Councillor Weedall on his achievement.
(iii)
At the invitation of the Mayor, Councillor Collier expressed his appreciation for the support which the Council had given to the successful campaign to secure a replacement craft for the Burgh by Sands lifeboat.  The decision to provide a replacement craft was greatly appreciated by residents in Burgh by Sands.

(iv)
That Mayor welcomed Councillor Ellis and Councillor Farmer (C) to the first meeting of the Council following their election as Members of the City Council.

(b)
The Leader

There were no announcements from the Leader of the Council.

(c)
Members of the Executive

There were no announcements from Members of the Executive.

(d)
Town Clerk and Chief Executive

There were no announcements from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

C.63/09
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no questions had been submitted on notice by members of the public.
C.64/09
PRESENTATIONS OF PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no petitions or deputations had been submitted by members of the public.

C.65/09
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following question submitted on notice by Councillor Bainbridge.  
Councillor Bainbridge asked the following question:


Google Streetview

“Google Streetview aims to photograph, from the public highway, streets across the UK.  The scheme last month launched in twenty five cities, in advance of a roll out programme across the UK.


Although not currently on Streetview, residents could find themselves one day able to access views of any property over the internet.  Likewise their property could also one day be viewed by people with ill intent such as cowboy builders and thieves.  Will the Council contact Google (UK) expressing concerns that the system could be abused, and should Carlisle ever be placed on Streetview, that residents will be well informed in advance, and able to access easily a system which allows their images to be removed?  Will the relevant Councillors also raise this as an agenda item at the next meeting of the local CDRP?”

The Portfolio Holder for Health and Communities responded that Google Streetview had submitted their proposal to the Information Commissioner who had considered their proposal under the Data Protection Act 1988.  There was no evidence produced which had shown the proposal to be in breach of law.  When the service had commenced this year some complaints had again been submitted to the Information Commissioner who had examined the service as it was running and again found that there was no breach of law.  
The Portfolio Holder added that whilst there was a number of areas where technology ran ahead of legislation there was currently no evidence to suggest that the legislation was to be reviewed.  The Portfolio Holder noted that there was evidence that filming had commenced in Carlisle for Google Streetview but footage was not presently on the website.  
The Portfolio Holder agreed that the Council could write to Google UK expressing concerns and inviting Google UK to discuss the matter with the Council and make clearer the opportunities for residents to access any systems which would allow their images to be removed.  
The Portfolio Holder added however that as the operations were not in breach of law it would not be the Council’s intention to refer the matter to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.
Councillor Bainbridge indicated that he had no supplementary questions.

C.66/09
EXECUTIVE
Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Bloxham seconded the Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 16 March and 14 April 2009.  Members of the City Council asked a number of questions of the Leader and Portfolio Holders on those Minutes.
RESOLVED – (1)
The Minutes of the meetings of the Executive held on 16 March and 14 April 2009 be received and adopted.

(2)
That in relation to Officer Decision OD.11/09 NAC Protecting our Environment Conference, the Leader agreed to supply a written answer to the question of Councillor Mrs Bradley with regard to the date, cost and budget used for the attendance by a Member at the NAC Protecting our Environment Conference held in Blackpool.

C.67/09
PORTFOLIO HOLDER REPORTS 
Copies of Reports from the following Portfolio Holders had been circulated prior to the meeting:
Learning and Development

Finance and Performance Management

Economic Development and Enterprise

Promoting Carlisle

Health and Communities

Environment and Infrastructure.

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on details of their reports and it was:

RESOLVED – (1)
That the reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

(2)
That upon receipt of the question of Councillor Glover in relation to Job Evaluation in writing, the Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development arrange to provide a written reply.

(3)
That the Portfolio Holder for Health and Communities expand on her answer to the question raised by Councillor Boaden with regard to ESTAC in the form of a written answer.

(4)
That the Council record its appreciation and thanks for the work carried out on behalf of the Authority by Shelagh McGregor over the last 14 years and wish her well in her new post as Assistant Director of Resources at South Lakeland District Council.
Declaration of Interest

During consideration of the report from the Portfolio Holder for Economic Development and Enterprise Councillor Mrs Geddes declared a personal interest under the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the reference to the redundancies at Stead McAlpine at Cummersdale.  She indicated that her interest was in respect of a member of her family’s employment.
C.68/09
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE MINUTES AND 

CHAIRMENS REPORTS
(a)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community 

Councillor Farmer moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 26 March 2009 be received and adopted.  Councillor Farmer also presented his Chairman’s report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 26 March 2009 together with the Chairman’s report be received and adopted.

(b)
Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee
Councillor Knapton moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 11 February and 2 April 2009 be received and adopted.  Councillor Knapton also presented his Chairman’s report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 11 February and 2 April 2009 together with the Chairman’s report be received and adopted.

(c)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure

Councillor Bainbridge moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 26 February and 9 April be received and adopted.

Councillor Bainbridge also presented his Chairman’s report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 26 February and 9 April together with the Chairman’s report be received and adopted.

C.69/09
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE ANNUAL REPORT



2008/09
A copy of the Annual Report of the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny function for 2008/09 had been circulated.  
Councillor Farmer (P) moved and Councillor Bainbridge seconded that consideration of the report be deferred to enable the report to be considered in detail by the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  In that respect it was proposed that special meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees would be organised to take place on the same day in the week commencing 11 May.  This would enable consideration to be given to the Annual Report by the Members of the City Council who had served on the Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the municipal year 2008/09.  Councillor Farmer further proposed that the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees should meet first and submit their views to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and sought the Council’s agreement to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee having delegated powers to draw together those comments and form the final recommendations to be submitted to Council.  
Following some discussion and voting thereon it was:
RESOLVED – (1)
That consideration of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees Annual Report for 2008/09 be deferred to enable the report to be considered in detail by the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

(2)
The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be given authority to draw together the views and comments of the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees to form the final recommendations for submission to Council.

C.70/09
REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Regulatory Panel held on 25 February and 1 April 2009.
RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Regulatory Panel held on 25 February and 1 April 2009 be received and adopted.

C.71/09
LICENSING COMMITTEE

Councillor Morton moved and Councillor Mrs Parsons seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 1 April 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing Committee held on 1 April 2009 be received and adopted.
C.72/09
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE
Councillor Mrs Parsons moved and Councillor Morton seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 11 and 13 March 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Control Committee held on 11 and 13 March 2009 be received and adopted.

C.73/09

AUDIT COMMITTEE
(a)
Minutes
Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and Councillor Layden seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 

8 April 2009.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 8 April 2009 be received and adopted.
(b)
Annual Report 2008/09
Pursuant to Minute AUC.24/09, Councillor Mrs Mallinson presented the Annual Report of the Audit Committee for the municipal year 2008/09.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson paid tribute to the Members of the Audit Committee for the work which they had undertaken over the last year.  She added that the Audit Committee and its work programme had enabled the Council to demonstrate that it was following the recommended best practice in respect of the CIPFA Practical Guidance for Audit Committees in Local Authorities.  She added that the Committee had strengthened the Council’s internal control processes through its ability to ensure that systems and controls were robust and that challenges were raised as appropriate.

The Audit Committee’s role in strengthening those internal control processes had been noted and commented on by the Audit Commission’s Audit Manager.

RESOLVED – That the Council note and accept the Audit Committee’s Annual Report for 2008/09.

C.74/09

NOTICE OF MOTION
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that no motions had been submitted on notice by Members of the Council.

C.75/09

PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO 



THE COUNCIL’S BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK
(i)
EX.72/09 Property Portfolio Options – the Next Step
Pursuant to Minute EX.72/09, consideration was given to a recommendation from the Executive that the City Council approve the funding of the extension to the Montagu Evans contract at a cost of up to £200,000 in 2009/10, as per the budget, to progress the work on the Property Review specified in the Officers Report.  The funding to be provided from the Project Reserve.

A copy of Report DS.29/09 and minute extract had been circulated.  

Councillor Mrs Bowman moved and Councillor Mallinson (J) seconded the above recommendation.

Councillor Boaden moved and Councillor Glover seconded an amendment that the recommendation be referred back to the Executive to enable further information to be provided on how the money was to be used, the information/support which was to be provided, and whether the work could be provided in-house prior to the Council making a decision on the release of the budget.

Following discussion and voting thereon, the motion of Councillor Boaden that the matter be referred back was NOT AGREED.  
Following further voting thereon the original motion of Councillor Mrs Bowman that the City Council approve the funding of the extension to the Montagu Evans contract at a cost of £200,000 in 2009/10, as per the budget, to progress work on the Property Review as specified in the Officer’s Report, the funding being provided for the project reserves, was AGREED.
C.76/09

ANNUAL AUDIT AND INSPECTION LETTER
Pursuant to Minute AUC.22/09 and EX.85/09, consideration was given to the City Council’s Annual Audit and Inspection Letter for 2007/08.  

Councillor Mrs Mallinson expressed her appreciation for the work of staff in the authority and staff in Corporate Services in particular for their efforts in achieving a positive report for the City Council for 2007/08, and in particular for achieving the score of a level 3, which was a significant improvement from the previous year’s assessment.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson also reported that the Council had received an unqualified opinion on the Council’s Accounts, and an unqualified Value for Money conclusion, and that the Council had also achieved a good range of improvement across its services over the last 3 years.
Councillor Mrs Mallinson drew Members attention to the introduction of the International Financial Reporting Standards from 2010/11, which would provide a significant challenge for the City Council and other local authorities.

RESOLVED – That the report be received.

C.77/09

OPERATION OF PROVISIONS RELATING TO CALL-IN



AND URGENCY ANNUAL REPORT

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 15(1) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Director of Legal and Democratic Services reported LDS.37/09 on the Operation of Call-in and Urgency Procedures over the last year.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and the current procedures on the operation of call-in and urgency be continued.

C.78/09

COMMUNICATIONS

There were no further communications which the Mayor wished to bring forward as a matter of urgency.

C.79/09

CONCLUSION

This being the final meeting of the City Council in the municipal year 2008/09, the Mayor thanked Members for their help and support throughout the year and invited all Members of the Council to join her for refreshments at the conclusion of the meeting.

(The meeting ended at 8.20 pm)
